| Received: 01 Oct. 2024 | Accepted: 11 Oct. 2024 | Published: 15 Oct. 2024 |

From Penicillin to Trillions: Strategies, Influence, and Deviations in the Pharmaceutical Sector ¹

Manipulation, fraud, crimes, billions spent on lobbying and electoral financing, undue interference in regulatory bodies, and massive investments in marketing are recurrent strategies employed by the pharmaceutical sector to maximize profits, often at the expense of individual and public health.

João Stacciarini² <u>https://orcid.org/0000-0003-3517-9410</u>

Perspectives:

Since the discovery of penicillin by Alexander Fleming in 1928, the first antibiotic in history, advances in medicine and modern pharmacology have revolutionized the quality of life across various regions of the world. Fleming's discovery not only earned him the Nobel Prize in 1945 but also marked the beginning of an era of expansion and diversification of medicines, driving the exponential growth of the pharmaceutical industry over the past century (Stacciarini, 2023).

Following this milestone, companies in the sector evolved from small, family-owned operations to multinational giants valued at hundreds of billions of dollars (Stacciarini, 2024a), exerting global influence in a market that generates approximately \$1.5 trillion annually (Statista, 2024). However, beyond the discovery and diversification of medicines, increased demand, and expanded production capacity, part of this evolution has been driven by questionable - and in some cases, perverse - strategies that prioritize profit maximization over public health, some of which will be discussed below.

Manipulation of research, articles, and drug trials

Pharmaceutical industries have long been accused of manipulating or distorting the results of drug trials (Sismondo, 2008; Lexchin, 2011; Flacco et al., 2015). According to several authors, these practices can start as early as the study design phase, through methodological choices that skew

¹ This analysis of the pharmaceutical sector was developed based on the doctoral thesis entitled "*The Consolidation of the Pharmaceutical Sector in the Global Economy: Growth, Influence, Deviations, and Marketing*," defended by the same author at the Federal University of Goiás in 2023 (Stacciarini, 2023).

² Postdoctoral Fellow, State University of Goiás, joaostacciarini@hotmail.com

outcomes in favor of the drug being tested. Examples include the selection of inferior comparators (Djulbegovic et al., 2000), the use of inadequate doses for competing drugs (Lexchin, 2011), or the use of placebos as controls (Lundh et al., 2018) in trials of new pharmaceutical products, aiming to streamline approval and licensing processes.

These trials are often followed by selective publication of results (Bekelman et al., 2003), a tactic that conceals the true effects of the new drug and its potential side effects compared to competitors, thereby increasing the product's chance of success (Lexchin et al., 2003). Legal documents (Spielmans et al., 2010) revealed that the pharmaceutical conglomerate AstraZeneca, for instance, withheld studies that linked the use of quetiapine (marketed as Seroquel) to weight gain and an increased risk of hyperglycemia and diabetes.

Moreover, these documents suggest that, to protect the drug's substantial revenue - over \$5 billion annually (Stacciarini, 2023, p. 51) - the company allegedly manipulated data to show that the drug offered advantages in treating schizophrenia compared to a competitor. In April 2010, after a prolonged investigation by the U.S. Department of Justice, AstraZeneca agreed to a \$520 million settlement to resolve claims related to Seroquel (United States, 2010). The drug's labeling was updated, revising its indications and restrictions, which allowed its continued availability in the global market.

Pharmaceutical industries frequently pay scientists, doctors, or academics to publish scientific articles written by company-employed writers, a practice known as "ghostwriting." This strategy is used to provide medications with an appearance of independence and credibility (Sismondo, 2007), promote a new pathology or disorder that the drug is intended to treat (Moffatt & Elliott, 2007), or counter unfavorable research and articles about pharmaceutical companies and their products (Lexchin, 2011).

In the early 2000s, SmithKline Beecham (now GlaxoSmithKline) implemented the CASPPER program, which funded, through ghostwriters, the production of scientific articles that favored its antidepressant Paroxetine (marketed as Paxil) or criticized competing medications (McHenry, 2010). Years later, GlaxoSmithKline faced lawsuits related to the use of Paroxetine in children and adolescents, including cases of suicide. The company was accused of publishing misleading articles about the drug's effectiveness in treating depression in individuals under 18 (United States, 2012). In 2012, GlaxoSmithKline pleaded guilty to charges involving this and two other drugs (Wellbutrin and Avandia) before the United States Department of Justice, agreeing to pay \$3 billion in fines (United States, 2012). However, this amount represented only a small fraction of the \$27.9 billion the company had earned from sales of the three drugs during the period in question (Thomase & Schmidt, 2012).

Lobby and Electoral Financing

To directly influence politics, legislation, and public health policies, the pharmaceutical sector invests billions in lobbying (OpenSecrets, 2024), employing professionals specialized in persuading legislators to support specific interests. In the United States, where this practice is regulated and publicly

reported, the "pharmaceutical and health products industries" spent \$5.45 billion on lobbying activities between 1998 and 2022 (Stacciarini, 2023, p. 41), making it the highest-spending sector in this area (OpenSecrets, 2024).

The number of registered lobbyists representing the sector grew in proportion to the increasing investments, rising from 747 professionals in 1998 to 1,840 in 2022 (OpenSecrets, 2024). Of these, 64.35% are former government employees (OpenSecrets, 2024), highlighting the "revolving door" phenomenon - where former regulators, public officials, and members of Congress transition to lobbying positions in private companies with which they once had oversight relationships (Higham & Bernstein, 2017).

In addition to lobbying, pharmaceutical companies have made substantial electoral contributions (OpenSecrets, 2024). In the most recent U.S. electoral cycle in 2020, candidates for federal offices (Congress and Presidency) received approximately \$76.7 million in donations (Stacciarini, 2023, p. 42). At the state level, 2,467 legislators - more than one-third of representatives - reported receiving campaign contributions from the pharmaceutical sector (Facher, 2021).

Members of Congress who serve on committees related to the pharmaceutical industry's interests tend to receive larger donations (Knight et al., 2021). Conversely, those who advocate for lowering drug prices have been the targets of smear campaigns orchestrated by industry representatives. These actions included national advertising campaigns with misleading messages - linking price reductions to socialism, drug shortages, and job losses - and the distribution of threatening letters containing false information to voters (Torbati & O'Connell, 2021).

Influence on Regulatory Agencies and Patient Organizations

The pharmaceutical sector has been accused of exerting undue influence on the advisory committees of regulatory agencies (Hayes & Prasad, 2018), which are responsible for decisions regarding the approval and continued availability of drugs on the market. Investigations reveal that it is common for members of these committees to receive substantial financial compensation through partnerships with companies in the sector (Lurie et al., 2006), potentially resulting in decisions that favor the interests of these sponsors (Pham-Kanter, 2014; Nejstgaard et al., 2020).

Notable cases, such as the approval and continued sale of the drugs Bextra (valdecoxib) and Vioxx (rofecoxib) (Berenson, 2007), highlight this strategy. Although studies (Mukherjee et al., 2001) indicated an increased risk of cardiovascular issues associated with these drugs, they remained on the market (Harris & Berenson, 2005), causing significant damage to the global reputation of the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) (NYT, 2005). During the five years it was available, Vioxx was used by over 80 million patients (Topol, 2004), generating approximately \$2.5 billion in annual sales (Reuters, 2006). The situation with Bextra was similar: marketed from 2002 until April 2005, the drug generated \$2 billion in sales in just 2003 and 2004 alone (Pfizer, 2005).

In 2007, Merck agreed to pay \$4.85 billion to settle approximately 27,000 lawsuits filed by users or their families, who alleged injuries or deaths due to Vioxx use (Berenson, 2007). Four years later, the company agreed to pay an additional \$950 million to resolve criminal and civil charges brought by the U.S. Department of Justice, which accused it of promoting the drug for conditions for which it had not yet been approved (United States, 2011).

Studies also suggest that the influence of pharmaceutical companies extends to "Clinical Guidelines" - documents providing information and guidance to assist healthcare professionals in making decisions about patient treatment, including recommending specific medications (Choudhry et al., 2002; Neuman et al., 2011; Bindslev et al., 2013). An investigation by Tabatabavakili et al. (2021), which analyzed 14,700 guideline authors published between 1980 and 2019, found that 45% of them had at least one financial conflict of interest. In specialties with high-cost treatments, such as oncology, these percentages are even higher, as are the sums involved (Mitchell et al., 2016).

Pharmaceutical companies also fund Patient Organizations (McCoy et al., 2017; Ozieranski et al., 2019; Mulinari et al., 2020; Lexchin et al., 2022) - non-governmental, non-profit entities that, in theory, should advocate for public health. However, many of these organizations are co-opted (Lexchin et al., 2022), prioritizing corporate interests (McCoy et al., 2017) over the collective good.

A notable example involves the U.S. pharmaceutical company AbbVie, which in 2015 donated \$24.6 million (Kopp et al., 2018) to patient associations related to Humira (adalimumab), a high-cost medication that generated \$14 billion in revenue that year (Stacciarini, 2023, p. 48). These organizations, funded by AbbVie, remained silent about the high cost of Humira, focusing instead on debates about the safety of biosimilars (Kopp et al., 2018). Furthermore, AbbVie exploited loopholes in U.S. legislation to create a complex protection system for Humira, engaging in lawsuits against competitors, boycotts, lucrative deals, and filing 311 patents for the drug (Robbins, 2023). This made Humira one of the most profitable franchises in pharmaceutical history, with \$196.3 billion in global revenue between 2010 and 2022 (Stacciarini, 2023, p. 48).

Funding and Gifts for Prescribers

The pharmaceutical industry also seeks direct contact with healthcare professionals, especially doctors, who play a crucial role in prescribing medications, driving sales, and generating profits for companies and their shareholders. One of the most common strategies is offering "gifts," a historically recurring and widespread practice (Orlowski & Wateska, 1992; Wazana, 2000; Yeh et al., 2016; Fresques, 2019).

Between 2015 and 2021, drug and device companies in the United States allocated approximately \$15.5 billion to doctors (Open Payments, 2024), covering gifts, meals, travel, lodging, education, entertainment, consulting fees, compensation for lectures, and research. During the same period, university hospitals in the country received around \$14.6 billion from these companies (Open

Payments, 2024), illustrating that efforts to establish relationships can begin as early as the academic phase (Brennan, 2006; Austad et al., 2011) through events, free lunches, book donations, and educational materials, among other means (Moynihan, 2003; Dejong et al., 2016).

However, studies indicate that this interaction, even when involving low-value gifts, can pose risks to patients and public health (Dana & Loewenstein, 2003; Katz et al., 2003). Investigations by ProPublica (Fresques, 2019) and Yeh et al. (2016) revealed that doctors who received payments prescribed more brand-name drugs and in higher quantities.

By analyzing over 56 million payments made by these companies to healthcare professionals between 2014 and 2018, Ornstein et al. (2019) identified more than 2,500 doctors who each received at least half a million dollars, with 700 surpassing the \$1 million mark. The anticoagulant Xarelto (rivaroxaban) led the investments related to a specific drug, with approximately \$123.2 million paid to professionals during this period (Ornstein et al., 2019). However, the following year, Bayer and Johnson & Johnson, the companies responsible for producing Xarelto, faced accusations concerning health problems associated with its use. In March 2019, both companies agreed to pay \$775 million to settle over 25,000 lawsuits that alleged failure to warn patients about the risk of fatal bleeding caused by the drug (Thomas, 2019).

Selectivity, Limitations, and Negligence in Pharmaceutical Research and Development (R&D)

Although there are currently 5,400 companies investigating approximately 20,100 drugs (Stacciarini, 2024b), research shows that most newly approved medications offer little to no significant advantages over existing ones (Morgan et al., 2005; Motola et al., 2006; Van Luijn et al., 2010; Light & Lexchin, 2012; Naci et al., 2015; Cohen et al., 2017; Wieseler et al., 2019; Gloy et al., 2023).

Often, the focus is on creating variants that extend the commercial success of established drugs (Angell, 2005; Light & Lexchin, 2012) or on entering lucrative markets already explored by competitors, rather than on developing truly innovative medicines (Fojo et al., 2014; Rajkumar, 2020). Additionally, studies suggest that research tends to concentrate on areas with greater financial return potential (Camargo Jr., 2016; Citeline, 2022; Stacciarini, 2024b; Somo, 2024), while other conditions, particularly those affecting low-income populations in developing countries, remain neglected (Trouiller et al., 2002; Hotez et al., 2009; Pedrique et al., 2013).

Pharmaceutical Marketing Aimed at Consumers

Although medications are not ordinary consumer goods, pharmaceutical companies invest heavily in consumer-directed marketing (Lee et al., 2015; Applequist & Ball, 2018). In Brazil, the country of origin of this text, a brief history of pharmaceutical marketing reveals the presence of numerous advertisements, many of them misleading, since the early 20th century. Extreme examples

include the promotion of highly harmful substances, such as cocaine, as remedies for various ailments, and advertisements for ineffective medications with unfounded promises of cures (Stacciarini, 2023, p. 69).

Today, the pharmaceutical sector is one of the largest investors in marketing in Brazil (Stacciarini, 2024c). In recent years, three to four pharmaceutical companies have consistently ranked among the top ten advertisers in the country, with some surpassing R\$1 billion in investments in a single year (Stacciarini, 2024c). Additionally, marketing strategies have become increasingly complex and sophisticated. Multi-million-dollar studies and sponsorships secure advertisements across various platforms, especially television and the internet. The rise of digital marketing, fueled by advanced algorithms, social media, and influencers, along with advertising campaigns that may pose risks to public health, presents a particularly challenging scenario.

Remarks

The contents presented reveal numerous controversial practices adopted by pharmaceutical companies in their relentless pursuit of profit maximization, often at the expense of public and individual health. The manipulation of research and clinical trials compromises the efficacy and safety of medications, distorting the scientific method and undermining trust in healthcare systems. Furthermore, massive investments in lobbying and electoral funding grant these companies disproportionate influence over legislative and regulatory processes, favoring corporate interests. The provision of gifts and incentives to healthcare professionals compromises medical ethics, influencing decisions that should be based on the best available scientific evidence. Additionally, the prioritization of medications with higher financial returns leaves healthcare needs in less developed regions neglected, while aggressive consumer-directed marketing encourages irrational drug use.

In light of this scenario, it is imperative to rethink control and transparency mechanisms within the pharmaceutical industry. Strengthening the independence of scientific research, ensuring the integrity of regulatory processes, and promoting policies that prioritize public health over commercial interests are essential. Only through an ethical and responsible approach can pharmaceutical advances be aligned with the real needs of society, ensuring that the pursuit of profit does not overshadow the fundamental commitment to human life and well-being.

References

ANGELL, Marcia. **The Truth about the Drug Companies**: how they deceive us and what to do about it. illustrated edition (2005). New York City, NY, United States: Random House Trade, 2005. 319 p.

APPLEQUIST, Janelle; BALL, Jennifer. An Updated Analysis of Direct-to-Consumer Television Advertisements for Prescription Drugs. **The Annals of Family Medicine**, [S.L.], v. 16, n. 3, p. 211-216, may. 2018. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1370/afm.2220</u>.

AUSTAD, Kirsten E. et al. Medical Students' Exposure to and Attitudes about the Pharmaceutical Industry: a systematic review. **Plos Medicine**, [S.L.], v. 8, n. 5, p. 1001037, 24 may. 2011. http://dx.doi.org/10.1371/journal.pmed.1001037.

BEKELMAN, Justin E. et al. Scope and Impact of Financial Conflicts of Interest in Biomedical Research. Jama, [S.L.], v. 289, n. 4, p. 454, 22 jan. 2003. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1001/jama.289.4.454</u>.

BERENSON, Alex. Merck Agrees to Settle Vioxx Suits for \$4.85 Billion. **The New York Times**. 2007. Available: <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2007/11/09/business/09merck.html</u>. Accessed on: 11 out. 2024.

BINDSLEV, Julie Bolette Brix *et al.* Underreporting of conflicts of interest in clinical practice guidelines: cross sectional study. **Bmc Medical Ethics**, [S.L.], v. 14, n. 1, p. 1, 3 may. 2013. http://dx.doi.org/10.1186/1472-6939-14-19.

BRENNAN, Troyen A. et al. Health Industry Practices That Create Conflicts of Interest. Jama, [S.L.], v. 295, n. 4, p. 429, 25 jan. 2006. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1001/jama.295.4.429</u>.

CAMARGO JR., Kenneth Rochel de. O grande investimento da indústria farmacêutica nos últimos anos foi para disfunção erétil, não para malária. [Entrevista concedida a Raquel Júnia]. **EPSJV/Fiocruz** (Escola Politécnica de Saúde Joaquim Venâncio), [Online], nov. 2016. Available: <u>https://www.epsjv.fiocruz.br/noticias/entrevista/o-grande-investimento-da-industria-farmaceutica-nos-ultimos-anos-foi-para</u> Accessed on: 11 oct. 2024.

CHOUDHRY, Niteesh K. *et al.* Relationships Between Authors of Clinical Practice Guidelines and the Pharmaceutical Industry. **Jama**, [S.L.], v. 287, n. 5, p. 612, 6 feb. 2002. American Medical Association (AMA). <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1001/jama.287.5.612</u>.

CITELINE. Pharma Intelligence. **Pharma R&D**: annual review 2022. London (England): Pharma Intelligence, 2022. 55 p. Available: <u>https://pharmaintelligence.informa.com/</u>. Accessed on: 11 oct. 2024.

COHEN, Deborah et al. Cancer drugs: high price, uncertain value. **Bmj**, [S.L.], p. 4543, 4 oct. 2017. http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/bmj.j4543.

DANA, Jason; LOEWENSTEIN, George. A Social Science Perspective on Gifts to Physicians from Industry. Jama, [S.L.], v. 290, n. 2, p. 252, 9 jul. 2003. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1001/jama.290.2.252</u>.

DEJONG, Colette et al. Pharmaceutical Industry–Sponsored Meals and Physician Prescribing Patterns for Medicare Beneficiaries. Jama Internal Medicine, [S.L.], v. 176, n. 8, p. 1114, 1 aug. 2016. http://dx.doi.org/10.1001/jamainternmed.2016.2765.

DJULBEGOVIC, Benjamin et al. The uncertainty principle and industry sponsored research. The Lancet, [S.L.], v. 356, n. 9230, p. 635 638, aug. 2000. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(00)02605-2</u>.

FACHER, Lev. Pharma funded more than 2,400 state lawmaker campaigns in 2020, new STAT analysis finds. **STAT**. Boston, MA, U.S. jun. 2021. Available: <u>https://www.statnews.com/feature/prescription-politics/state-full-data-set/</u>. Accessed on: 11 oct. 2024.

FLACCO, Maria Elena et al. Head-to-head randomized trials are mostly industry sponsored and almost always favor the industry sponsor. **Journal Of Clinical Epidemiology**, [S.L.], v. 68, n. 7, p. 811-820, jul. 2015. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jclinepi.2014.12.016</u>

FOJO, Tito et al. Unintended Consequences of Expensive Cancer Therapeutics - The Pursuit of Marginal Indications and a Me-Too Mentality That Stifles Innovation and Creativity. Jama Otolaryngology-140, 1225, Head & Neck Surgery, [S.L.], v. n. 12, p. 1 dec. 2014. http://dx.doi.org/10.1001/jamaoto.2014.1570.

FRESQUES, Hannah. Doctors Prescribe More of a Drug If They Receive Money from a Pharma Company Tied to It. **ProPublica**: Dollars for Doctors. 2019. Available: <u>https://www.propublica.org/article/doctors-prescribe-more-of-a-drug-if-they-receive-money-from-a-pharma-company-tied-to-it</u>. Accessed on: 11 oct. 2024.

GLOY, Viktoria et al. The evidence base of US Food and Drug Administration approvals of novel cancer therapies from 2000 to 2020. **International Journal of Cancer**, [S.L.], v. 152, n. 12, p. 2474-2484, 24 feb. 2023. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/ijc.34473</u>.

HARRIS, Gardiner; BERENSON, Alex. 10 Voters on Panel Backing Pain Pills Had Industry Ties. **The New York Times**. 2005. Available: <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2005/02/25/politics/10-voters-on-panel-backing-pain-pills-had-industry-ties.html</u>. Accessed on: 11 oct. 2024.

HAYES, Michael J.; PRASAD, Vinay. Financial Conflicts of Interest at FDA Drug Advisory Committee Meetings. **Hastings Center Report**, [S.L.], v. 48, n. 2, p. 10 13, mar. 2018. Wiley. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/hast.833</u>.

HIGHAM, Scott; BERNSTEIN, Lenny. The Drug Industry's Triumph over the DEA. **The Washington Post**. Washington, D.C., U.S. oct. 2017. Available: <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/graphics/2017/investigations/dea-drug-industry-congress/</u>. Accessed on: 11 oct. 2024.

HOTEZ, Peter J et al. Rescuing the bottom billion through control of neglected tropical diseases. **The Lancet**, [S.L.], v. 373, n. 9674, p. 1570-1575, may. 2009. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/s0140-6736(09)60233-6</u>.

KATZ, Dana et al. All Gifts Large and Small. **The American Journal of Bioethics**, [S.L.], v. 3, n. 3, p. 39-46, aug. 2003. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1162/15265160360706552</u>.

KNIGHT, Victoria et al. Pharma Campaign Cash Delivered to Key Lawmakers with Surgical Precision. **KFF Health News**. oct. 2021. Available: <u>https://kffhealthnews.org/news/article/pharma-campaign-cash-delivered-to-key-lawmakers-with-surgical-precision/</u>. Accessed on: 11 oct. 2024.

KOPP, Emily et al.**KFF Health News**. 2018. Patient Advocacy Groups Take in Millions From Drugmakers. Is There a Payback? Available: <u>https://kffhealthnews.org/news/patient-advocacy-groups-take-in-millions-from-drugmakers-is-there-a-payback/</u>. Accessed on: 11 oct. 2024.

LEE, Mina *et al.* Factors Influencing Consumers' Attitudinal and Behavioral Responses to Direct-To-Consumer and Over-the-Counter Drug Advertising. **Journal of Health Communication**, [S.L.], v. 20, n. 4, p. 431-444, 2 mar. 2015. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/10810730.2014.965367</u>.

LEXCHIN, J. et al. Pharmaceutical industry sponsorship and research outcome and quality: systematic review. **Bmj**, [S.L.], v. 326, n. 7400, p. 1167, may. 2003. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/bmj.326.7400.1167</u>.

LEXCHIN, Joel et al. National patient groups in Canada and their disclosure of relationships with pharmaceutical companies: a cross-sectional study. **Bmj Open**, [S.L.], v. 12, n. 3, p. 055287, mar. 2022. http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2021-055287.

LEXCHIN, Joel. Those Who Have the Gold Make the Evidence: how the pharmaceutical industry biases the outcomes of clinical trials of medications. **Science And Engineering Ethics**, [S.L.], v. 18, n. 2, p. 247-261, 15 feb. 2011. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s11948-011-9265-3</u>.

LIGHT, Donald. W.; LEXCHIN, Joel. R. Pharmaceutical research and development: what do we get for all that money?. **Bmj**, [S.L.], v. 345, n. 071, p. 1-5, 7 aug. 2012. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/bmj.e4348</u>.

LUNDH, Andreas et al. Industry sponsorship and research outcome: systematic review with metaanalysis. **Intensive Care Medicine**, [S.L.], v. 44, n. 10, p. 1603-1612, 21 aug. 2018. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s00134-018-5293-7.

LURIE, Peter et al. Financial Conflict of Interest Disclosure and Voting Patterns at Food and Drug Administration Drug Advisory Committee Meetings. **Jama**, [S.L.], v. 295, n. 16, p. 1921, 26 apr. 2006. http://dx.doi.org/10.1001/jama.295.16.1921.

MCCOY, Matthew S. et al. Conflicts of Interest for Patient-Advocacy Organizations. **New England** Journal of Medicine, [S.L.], v. 376, n. 9, p. 880, mar. 2017. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1056/nejmsr1610625</u>.

MCHENRY, Leemon. of Sophists and Spin-Doctors: industry-sponsored ghostwriting and the crisis of academic medicine. **Mens Sana Monographs**, [S.L.], v. 8, n. 1, p. 129, 2010. http://dx.doi.org/10.4103/0973-1229.58824.

MITCHELL, Aaron P. et al. Financial Relationships with Industry Among National Comprehensive Cancer Network Guideline Authors. Jama Oncology, [S.L.], v. 2, n. 12, p. 1628, 1 dec. 2016. http://dx.doi.org/10.1001/jamaoncol.2016.2710.

MOFFATT, Barton; ELLIOTT, Carl. Ghost Marketing: pharmaceutical companies and ghostwritten journal articles. **Perspectives in Biology and Medicine**, [S.L.], v. 50, n. 1, p. 18-31, dec. 2007. http://dx.doi.org/10.1353/pbm.2007.0009.

MORGAN, Steven et al. "Breakthrough" drugs and growth in expenditure on prescription drugs in Canada. **Bmj**, [S.L.], v. 331, n. 7520, p. 815, sep. 2005. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/bmj.38582.703866.ae</u>.

MOTOLA, Domenico et al. An update on the first decade of the European centralized procedure: how many innovative drugs?. **British Journal of Clinical Pharmacology**, [S.L.], v. 62, n. 5, p. 610-616, 23 jun. 2006. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2125.2006.02700.x</u>.

MOYNIHAN, R. Who pays for the pizza? Redefining the relationships between doctors and drug companies. 1. **Bmj**, [S.L.], v. 326, n. 7400, p. 1189, 2003. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/bmj.326.7400.1189</u>.

MUKHERJEE, Debabrata et al. Risk of Cardiovascular Events Associated with Selective COX 2 Inhibitors. Jama, [S.L.], v. 286, n. 8, p. 954, 22 aug. 2001. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1001/jama.286.8.954</u>.

MULINARI, Shai et al. Five years of pharmaceutical industry funding of patient organisations in Sweden: cross-sectional study of companies, patient organisations and drugs. **Plos One**, [S.L.], v. 15, n. 6, p. 0235021, 24 jun. 2020. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0235021</u>.

NACI, Huseyin et al. Why the drug development pipeline is not delivering better medicines. **Bmj**, [S.L.], p. 5542, 23 oct. 2015. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/bmj.h5542</u>.

NEJSTGAARD, Camilla H et al. Association between conflicts of interest and favourable recommendations in clinical guidelines, advisory committee reports, opinion pieces, and narrative reviews: systematic review. **Bmj**, [S.L.], p. 1-12, 9 dec. 2020. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/bmj.m4234</u>.

NEUMAN, J. et al. Prevalence of financial conflicts of interest among panel members producing clinical practice guidelines in Canada and United States: cross sectional study. **Bmj**, [S.L.], v. 343, n. 112, p. 5621, 11 oct. 2011. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/bmj.d5621</u>.

NYT - The New York Times. Experts and the Drug Industry. Opinion: Editorial. 2005. Available: <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2005/03/04/opinion/experts-and-the-drug-industry.html</u>. Acesso em: 11 out. 2024.

OPEN PAYMENTS - The Open Payments Search Tool. National Transparency Program. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS). Baltimore, MD; U.S. 2024. Available: https://openpaymentsdata.cms.gov/. Accessed on: 11 oct. 2024.

OPENSECRETS - The nation's premier research group tracking money in U.S. politics. 2024. Washington, D.C., U.S. Available: <u>https://www.opensecrets.org/</u>. Accessed on: 11 oct. 2024.

ORLOWSKI, James P.; WATESKA, Leon. The Effects of Pharmaceutical Firm Enticements on Physician Prescribing Patterns. Chest, [S.L.], v. 102, n. 1, p. 270-273, jul. 1992. http://dx.doi.org/10.1378/chest.102.1.270.

ORNSTEIN, Charles et al. We found over 700 doctors who were paid more than a million dollars by drug and medical device companies. **ProPublica**. 2019. Available: <u>https://www.propublica.org/article/we-found-over-700-doctors-who-were-paid-more-than-a-million-dollars-by-drug-and-medical-device-companies</u>. Accessed on: 11 oct. 2024.

OZIERANSKI, Piotr et al. Exposing drug industry funding of UK patient organisations. **Bmj**, [S.L.], p. 1-9, 22 may 2019. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/bmj.11806</u>.

PEDRIQUE, Belen et al. The drug and vaccine landscape for neglected diseases (2000-11): a systematic assessment. The Lancet Global Health, [S.L.], v. 1, n. 6, p. 371-379, dec. 2013. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/s2214-109x(13)70078-0.

PHAM-KANTER, Genevieve. Revisiting Financial Conflicts of Interest in FDA Advisory Committees. **The Milbank Quarterly**, [S.L.], v. 92, n. 3, p. 446-470, sep. 2014. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/1468-0009.12073.

PFIZER - Financial Report (2004). New York, NY: **Pfizer**, 2005. 67 p. Available: <u>https://truecostofhealthcare.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/01/Pfizer_2004.87220720.pdf</u>. Accessed on: 11 oct. 2024.

RAJKUMAR, S. Vincent. The high cost of prescription drugs: causes and solutions. **Blood Cancer** Journal, [S.L.], v. 10, n. 6, p. 1, 23 jun. 2020. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/s41408-020-0338-x</u>.

REUTERS - News Agency. Merck Sees Slightly Higher 2007 Earnings. **The New York Times**. 2006. Available: <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2006/12/07/business/07drug.html</u>. Accessed on: 11 oct. 2024.

ROBBINS, Rebecca. How a Drug Company Made \$114 Billion by Gaming the U.S. Patent System. **The New York Times**. 2023. Available: <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2023/01/28/business/humira-abbvie-monopoly.html</u>. Accessed on: 11 oct. 2024.

SISMONDO, Sergio. Ghost Management: how much of the medical literature is shaped behind the scenes by the pharmaceutical industry? **Plos Medicine**, [S.L.], v. 4, n. 9, p. 286, 25 sep. 2007. http://dx.doi.org/10.1371/journal.pmed.0040286.

SISMONDO, Sergio. Pharmaceutical company funding and its consequences: a qualitative systematic review. **Contemporary Clinical Trials**, [S.L.], v. 29, n. 2, p. 109-113, mar. 2008. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.cct.2007.08.001.

SOMO - investigates multinationals. **Public health over pharmaceutical profit**. 2024. Available: <u>https://www.somo.nl/our-work/sectors/pharmaceutical-industry/</u>. Accessed on: 11 oct. 2024.

SPIELMANS, Glen I. et al. From Evidence-based Medicine to Marketing-based Medicine: evidence from internal industry documents. **Journal of Bioethical Inquiry**, [S.L.], v. 7, n. 1, p. 13-29, 21 jan. 2010. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s11673-010-9208-8</u>.

STACCIARINI, João Henrique Santana. **The Consolidation of the Pharmaceutical Sector in the Global Economy**: growth, influence, deviations, and marketing. 2023. 145 p. PhD Thesis - Geography, Universidade Federal de Goiás, Goiânia (Brazil), 2023. <u>https://doi.org/10.5281/zenodo.10377840</u>.

STACCIARINI, João Henrique Santana. Drug advertising in Brazil. **Sociedade & Natureza**, [S.L.], p. e72114, 4 jul. 2024c. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.14393/sn-v36-2024-72114x</u>.

STACCIARINI, João Henrique Santana. The Global Pharmaceutical Sector: numbers and dynamics. Zenodo. 2024a. <u>https://doi.org/10.5281/zenodo.13891633</u>

STACCIARINI, João Henrique Santana. Research and Development (R&D) in the Pharmaceutical Sector. **Revista Terceiro Incluído**, [S.L.], v. 14, n. 1, p. e14109, 6 aug. 2024b. http://dx.doi.org/10.5216/teri.v14i1.79594.

STATISTA. **Revenue of the worldwide pharmaceutical market from 2001 to 2023**. 2024. Available: <u>https://www.statista.com/statistics/263102/pharmaceutical-market-worldwide-revenue-since-2001/</u>. Accessed on: 11 oct. 2024.

TABATABAVAKILI, Sahar *et al.* Financial Conflicts of Interest in Clinical Practice Guidelines: a systematic review. **Mayo Clinic Proceedings**: Innovations, Quality & Outcomes, [S.L.], v. 5, n. 2, p. 466 - 475, apr. 2021. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.mayocpiqo.2020.09.016</u>.

THOMAS, Katie. Bayer and Johnson & Johnson Settle lawsuits over xarelto, a blood thinner, for \$775 million. **The New York Times**. 2019. Available: <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2019/03/25/health/xarelto-blood-thinner-lawsuit-settlement.html</u>. Accessed on: 11 oct. 2024.

THOMASE, Katie; SCHMIDT, Michael S. Glaxo Agrees to Pay \$3 Billion in Fraud Settlement. The **New York Times**. 2012. Available: <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2012/07/03/business/glaxosmithkline-agrees-to-pay-3-billion-in-fraud-settlement.html</u>. Accessed on: 11 oct. 2024.

TOPOL, Eric J. Failing the Public Health - Rofecoxib, Merck, and the FDA. New England Journal of Medicine, [S.L.], v. 351, n. 17, p. 1707-1709, 21 oct. 2004. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1056/nejmp048286</u>.

TORBATI, Yeganeh; O'CONNELL, Jonathan. Pharmaceutical industry likely to shatter its lobbying record as it works to shape Democrats' spending bill. **The Washington Post.** Washington, D.C., U.S.

nov. 2021. Available: <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/business/2021/11/05/pharmaceutical-industry-drug-price-lobbying/</u>. Accessed on: 11 oct. 2024.

TROUILLER, Patrice et al. Drug development for neglected diseases: a deficient market and a publichealth policy failure. **The Lancet**, [S.L.], v. 359, n. 9324, p. 2188-2194, jun. 2002. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/s0140-6736(02)09096-7.

UNITED STATES. **Department of Justice (U.S)**: Civil Division nº 12-842. Glaxosmithkline to plead guilty and pay \$3 billion to resolve fraud allegations and failure to report safety data. Washington, D.C., 02 jul. 2012. Available: <u>https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/glaxosmithkline-plead-guilty-and-pay-3-billion-resolve-fraud-allegations-and-failure-report</u>. Accessed on: 11 oct. 2024.

UNITED STATES. **Department Of Justice (U.S)**: Civil Division nº 10-487. Pharmaceutical Giant AstraZeneca to Pay \$520 Million for off label Drug Marketing. Washington, D.C., 27 apr. 2010. Available: <u>https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/pharmaceutical-giant-astrazeneca-pay-520-million-label-drug-marketing</u>. Accessed on: 11 oct. 2024.

UNITED STATES. **Department Of Justice (U.S)**: Civil Division nº 11-1524. U.S. pharmaceutical company Merck Sharp & Dohme to pay nearly one billion dollars over promotion of Vioxx. Washington, D.C., 22 nov. 2011. Available: <u>https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/us-pharmaceutical-company-merck-sharp-dohme-pay-nearly-one-billion-dollars-over-promotion</u>. Accessed on: 11 oct. 2024.

VAN LUIJN, Johan C. F. et al. Superior efficacy of new medicines? European Journal of Clinical Pharmacology, [S.L.], v. 66, n. 5, p. 445-448, mar. 2010. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s00228-010-0808-3</u>.

WAZANA, Ashley. Physicians and the Pharmaceutical Industry. Jama, [S.L.], v. 283, n. 3, p. 373, 19 jan. 2000. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1001/jama.283.3.373</u>.

WIESELER, Beate et al. New drugs: where did we go wrong and what can we do better?. **Bmj**, [S.L.], p. 4340, 10 jul. 2019. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/bmj.14340</u>.

YEH, James S. et al. Association of Industry Payments to Physicians with the Prescribing of Brandname Statins in Massachusetts. Jama Internal Medicine, [S.L.], v. 176, n. 6, p. 763, 1 jun. 2016. http://dx.doi.org/10.1001/jamainternmed.2016.1709.